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EARL  STONHAM  WITH  STONHAM  PARVA 

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
ANNUAL REPORT 2017 

 
 
The Parochial Church Council (PCC) of the above presents the Annual Report for the year 
2017.  The report has been prepared in accordance with the Charities Act of 1993. 
 
 

LEGAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION 

St Mary’s Church, Earl Stonham with Stonham Parva. 
 
Correspondence address: The Rectory, The Street, Stonham Aspal, Stowmarket IP14 6AQ  
 
Telephone: (01449) 711684 
 
email address: revphilippayne@btinternet.com 
 
The PCC is a charity exempt from registration with the Charity Commission. 
 
The Sunday School Trust administers funds originating from the sale of the village school, 
which are used for the purposes of Christian Education within the parish of Earl Stonham.  It 
is separate from the PCC with the Rector and the Churchwardens as trustees. 
 
Bank: Santander UK plc. 
 
Independent Examiner: Chris Oliver 
 
Address: 1, Meadow View, Needham Market IP6 8RH 

 

 

 

PCC OFFICERS AND MEMBERS AS OF APRIL 2017 

Revd Philip Payne (Priest in charge)*  
Revd Barbara Gallagher (Assistant Priest)* 
Mrs Christine Edgar (Reader) 
Mr Henry Stanford (Reader)* 
Mrs Jane Porch (Elder and Churchwarden)* 
Mr Ian Gallagher (Churchwarden)* 
Mrs Diane Hurt (Lay Vice chair) 
Mrs Maggie Podd (Deanery Synod rep.)* 
Mrs Frankie Wicks (Lay Minister and Deanery Synod rep.)* 
Mr Gerald Stedman (Elder) 
Mr Anthony Fowler 
Mr John Jones (Treasurer) 
Mrs Annie Skinner  
Mrs Caroline Shield (Secretary) 
Mr Mark Parry 
Mr Mike Dawe
 

*ex officio
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COMMITTEES 

The PCC has the following sub-committees: 
 
 Fabric Committee 
Tony Fowler, Ian Gallagher, John Jones, Mike Dawe, Mark Parry 
 
Standing Committee 
Revd. Philip Payne, Jane Porch, Ian Gallagher, John Jones, Caroline Shield, Diane Hurt, Revd. Barbara 
Gallagher. 
 
Social Committee 
Frankie Wicks, Barbara Gallagher, Diane Hurt, Annie Skinner, Caroline Shield, Maggie Podd.  

                                                                                                                                   

THE PARISH TEAM 

Priest in Charge: Revd Philip Payne 
                                                01449 711684 
  
Assistant Priest: Revd Barbara Gallagher 
 (01449) 711337 
 
Lay Minister: Mrs Frankie Wicks 
 (01449) 711222 
 
Reader: Mrs Christine Edgar 
 (01449) 711606 
 
Reader: Mr Henry Stanford 
 (01449) 711742 
 
Churchwarden and Elder: Mrs Jane Porch 
 (01449) 711210 
 
Elder: Mr Gerald Stedman 
 (01449) 723245 
 
Churchwarden: Mr Ian Gallagher 
 (01449) 711337 
 
Secretary:                              Mrs Caroline Shield 
                                                (01449) 711584 
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SECRETARY’S REPORT 

The PCC has 16 members (7 ex officio and 9 elected) and the electoral roll had 48 names on it for 
2017.  
 
The PCC has met 9 times in the year, in addition to the Annual Vestry Meeting and the Annual 
Parochial Meeting, which was held on Tuesday 4th April 2017. 

 
Discussions at PCC Meetings included: Safeguarding, coffee & cake in the village hall, Quinquennial report, 
Lighting in church, Growing in God, Worship Themes, New signs, Baby Memorial grave stone completed, 
GDPR, Grapevine magazine, Mission and Pastoral Measure 2011 
 
Caroline Shield 
 

INCUMBENT’S REPORT 2016 

The structure of our group of 8 parishes remains unchanged.  Earl Stonham with Stonham 
Parva together with the Creetings remain one legal benefice; Stonham Aspal with Mickfield 
and Crowfield remain a second benefice while Coddenham, Gosbeck and Hemingstone are 
legally a 4-parish benefice with Henley.  Work is ongoing to dissolve these boundaries and 
reconstitute the 8 parishes as a single legal benefice. 
 
Worship. 
The pattern of worship has remained broadly unaltered across the 8 parishes.  Special services continue to 
attract additional interest, especially when supported by personal invitations and/ or additional publicity but 
regular congregations have fallen slightly. 
 
Schools. 
Parish clergy continue to visit both schools (Creeting St Mary and Stonham Aspal) to conduct assemblies and 
provide other support.  Both schools hold acts of worship in their respective parish churches at least once per 
term whilst I, as incumbent, sit on both school governing bodies. 
 
Buildings 
Our buildings remain an important community resource.  The focus of that resource varies from village to 
village.  For one the church is a social hub, for another a palace of quiet contemplation, for another it is the 
church hall which provide the hub.  For all our communities the building provides, albeit at different ways, a 
spiritual focal point both for family stepping points for family and community activities (such as for baptisms, 
weddings and funerals) and for community celebrations (such as Christmas, Harvest and Remembrance).  
The challenge that faces us all is linking this focus for the special event with the ongoing round of worship and 
fellowship in a way that builds and sustains community. 
 
On a practical basis, maintaining 8 listed medieval places of worship remains a daunting and never-ending 
task.  Detailed reports on individual buildings, as required, will be given by the church warden or other 
designated person on an individual parish basis.   Broadly speaking our buildings are sound at present, though 
all require work of some sort.  I would like to pay tribute to all who contribute to the maintenance and upkeep 
of the buildings, recognizing that many contributions of time, expertise and money come from members of the 
wider community who would not count themselves as regular worshipers.  This is just one example of the 
connection between the Sunday worshipping community and the wider community of which we are a part. 
 
Statistics  
Inevitable in any report I just note that in 2017, across our 8 parishes we hosted 15 baptisms, 9 weddings, 
one service of renewal of wedding vows and 25 funerals.  Earl Stonham church hosted a service of 
confirmation at which we presented 5 candidates. 
 
Rev’d Philip Payne 
Priest-in-Charge 
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SAFEGUARDING 

Although we have been involved in the diocesan Safeguarding Scheme and Mrs Frankie Wicks has been our 
Safeguarding Officer for some time the whole subject has come to the forefront much more during 2017.  We 
are signed up to the House of Bishops policy statement “Promoting a Safer Church” and the Diocesan 
Strategic Plan for Safeguarding. The PCC has complied with the duty under section 5 of the Safeguarding 
and Clergy Discipline Measure 2016 (duty to have due regard to House of Bishops' guidance on safeguarding 
children and vulnerable adults). 
 

The diocese has produced a basic training module (CO) which can be done on-line and the majority of the 
PCC have done this in 2017 or the early part of 2018.  Frankie has done CO3 which is a face to face training 
session and others such as Ministers and Wardens are hoping to do whichever module is appropriate during 
2018. 
 

Frankie is also responsible for DBS (Disclosure and Barring Service) for our parish, and the Creetings. This 
helps to check the safe recruitment of people in positions of responsibility especially if working with children 
or vulnerable adults. 
 

The list below is to be displayed in both the Church and the Parish Room.  Pieces about Safeguarding and 
our church have been written for the Church magazine and the Recorder (produced by the Parish council and 
delivered to every house. 
 

 Safeguarding in your parish – who’s who?  
 

The Incumbent/priest in charge 
Rev Philip Payne   01449 711684 
 

The churchwardens 
Ian Gallagher   01449 711337 
Jane Porch    01449 711809 
 

The Parish Safeguarding Officers 
Mrs Frankie Wicks  01449 711222 
 

The team of licensed/accredited ministers 
Rev Barbara Gallagher 01449 711337 
Mr Henry Stanford  01449 711742 
Mrs Christine Edgar  01449 711606 
Mrs Frankie Wicks  01449 711222 
Mrs Jane Porch    01449 711809 
 

Hall managers and bookers 
Mrs Frankie Wicks  01449 711222 
 

Who will you talk to if you observe or are told about Safeguarding concerns? 
 

Any of the above 
 

In case of emergency where harm may come      999 
 

Concerns of harm 
 

Suffolk County Council Customer First     0808 8004005 
 

Suffolk Police         101/ 01473 613500 
 

If against a member of the clergy, to the Diocesan Bishop 
Diocesan Safeguarding Advisor      01638 718939 
 

NSPCC          0808 800 5000 
 

Childline          0800 1111 
 

Child Exploitation and Online Protection Centre   
0808 1000 900 http://ceop.police.uk/ 
 

Women’s Aid and Refuge Crisis National Helpline   0808 2000 247 

http://ceop.police.uk/
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FABRIC REPORT 2016 

 The lighting in church deteriorated considerably as more of the lamps above the crossing 
failed. It was decided that we should look into replacing the existing units with LEDs which 
should have a greater life and be cheaper to run. Quotes have been obtained and 
discussions with the DAC are ongoing regarding a faculty. 
 
The Quinquennial inspection was carried out on 29th March 2017 by our architect, Nick Jacob. There were no 
category A items and one category A/B; to assess the cracking on the inside corner where the nave meets 
the south transept. The category B items were of three main types: repair/replace the guttering not done last 
year; repair and close two windows; various minor plaster/mortar repairs. 
 
We have again signed up for MYGroup to carry out an annual check and clean of the roof, guttering and 
drains. 
 
The annual inventory check was carried out in May 2017 and the inventory updated.  
 
The churchyard has been kept tidy by means of working parties and individuals, particularly John Bull, who 
have given generously of their time and effort.  
 
Many thanks are again due to John Jones and Tony Fowler for the considerable time and effort they have put 
into helping maintain the church building, the Parish Room and the churchyard. 
 
Ian Gallagher 

 

THE CHURCH IN THE VILLAGE COMMUNITY 

2017 did not see any major festival in the Community but this did not mean that the Church was not much 
engaged in it. 
 
‘Coffee and Cake Fridays’ continued to flourish and the number of people attending generally increased.  This 
was especially so when we advertised the fact that funds raised would go to a national fund raising event such 
as Red Nose Day and Children in Need.  People gave more money and were delighted that their Church was 
involved.  It built another bridge.  We are now advertising what charity we are supporting each month more 
widely. 
 
We continue to take our turns in providing and serving ‘Library Lunches’ often doing a main course, a pudding 
and tea/coffee for about 25 people.  Not knowing how many will come makes planning these interesting but it 
always turns out alright eventually. 
 
A huge amount of caring and support for others goes on in our villages on many levels, seen and unseen.  
Special occasions this year included the Women’s World Day of Prayer organised largely by Jane Porch; 
Rogation Day Walk to Stonham Parva and a service followed by tea shared with people from across the A140; 
services at Stonham Parva during the summer and the carol service there in December when the church was 
wonderfully full. 
 
Perhaps the highlight of the year was our Confirmation Service led by Bishop Martin.  It was a never-to-be-
forgotten event for those involved with a wonderful balance of formality and informality. 
 
All this is undergirded by prayer in all sorts of ways and all sorts of occasions but the ecumenical prayer group 
has been continuing steadily and generally increased in size. 
 

Frankie Wicks 
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ST MARY’S BELLS REPORT 

Ringing at Earl Stonham is now unfortunately going through a difficult time due to a lack of ringers 
and other commitments. 
 
However we will endeavour to ring for the Festivals and weddings with help from other local ringers. 
 
Sunday service ringing requires regular commitment and as we have a small band of ringers it is often difficult 
for us all to be available at the same time. However hopefully the situation will improve in the future. 
 
Debenham ringers continue to ring a quarter peal at Earl Stonham once a month. 
 
Margaret Cherry 
 
 

DEANERY SYNOD REPORT                                                                                            

We continued to be represented by Rev Barbara Gallagher, Maggie Podd and Frankie Wicks and 
Rev Philip Payne.  John Jones was serving as Deanery Organiser. 
 
The February Synod meeting welcomed Bishop Mike and had a great time with him leading some 
Bible study which gave everyone something to really think about. 
 
The May meeting was held at our Parish Room and had no visiting speaker but just dealt with Deanery 
business.  A Deanery Quiet Day at Otley Hall was organised for June. 
 
In October Helen Woodroffe, the Diocesan Children’s Work Advisor and Education Officer for the Cathedral 
spoke about her work and vision for the coming year. 
 
During the year Jane Corbett took on the task of Lay Chair.  This left the job of Secretary vacant and it still is 
so.  Rev Diane Williams has become Acting Rural Dean for the Stowmarket Deanery although it is still a 
separate Deanery. 
 
We had updates from the Diocesan and the General Synods.  Our diocese had a very successful Lent Appeal 
for Kagera, our Link diocese. 
 
Frankie Wicks 
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TREASURER’S REPORT 
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